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June 20, 2011

The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Enclosed for the King County Council’s consideration and action is Metro Transit’s proposed February 2012 Service Change Ordinance.  This ordinance describes the first 100,000 annual service hours of a much larger reduction that will be required over the next two years to scale back King County’s public transportation system to a level that can be sustained by projected revenues.  The most recent revenue forecast indicates that a reduction of up to 600,000 annual hours, or about 17 percent of the current system, may be needed to stabilize Metro’s finances.  The proposed reductions for February are consistent with the new Strategic Plan for Public Transportation and associated service guidelines that were adopted on June 15, 2011 by the Regional Transit Committee. 

The poor economy has caused revenue shortfalls for Metro over the past few years that have necessitated numerous actions to avoid major service cuts thus far.  Metro began to address its sharply falling sales tax revenue in the 2009 supplemental budget and then by following the nine-point deficit reduction plan adopted by the County Council in conjunction with the 2010-2011 budget.  This plan called for Metro to eliminate staff positions, defer planned expansion of bus service, reduce capital programs, make non-service-related cuts, increase revenue through a property tax swap, dig deeply into reserves, make some bus service reductions and raise fares.  As part of this process, passenger fares have been raised four times, by a total of 80 percent, over the past four years. Metro is also implementing numerous efficiency recommendations of the 2009 Performance Audit and negotiated new contracts with the Amalgamated Transit Union Local 587 and other transit unions that are achieving significant savings.  The combination of all the above actions is expected to generate approximately $398 million between 2009-2011.  On an ongoing basis, these actions represent approximately $143 million per year.

Despite these efforts, Metro still faces an ongoing annual budget deficit of approximately $60 million because sales tax receipts continue to produce less revenue than was projected before the recession. Metro, like so many other transit agencies in our state and nation, will have to make substantial service reductions to balance its budget unless it secures additional funding.  If approved, the proposed Congestion Reduction Charge would enable Metro to avoid major service reductions in the 2012-2013 biennium while the County works with the Washington Legislature to find a stable, long-term funding solution for transit and other transportation needs.  If the Congestion Reduction Charge is not approved, the only responsible course of action for Metro is to begin planning for substantial service reductions to ensure a balanced and sustainable budget. 

The Strategic Plan for Public Transportation 2011-2021 and associated service guidelines establish a process and priorities for reducing service that were used to determine the proposed February 2012 reductions.  The reduction process evaluates Metro’s system using productivity measures and guideline-established service levels on corridors in the All-Day and Peak Network.  The first priority is to make reductions to routes with poor productivity and as a result, all of the reductions in the proposed ordinance are below the desired thresholds for productivity for one or both measures.  The proposal eliminates entire routes, entire time-periods of service (peak, off-peak or night), or reduces the frequency of service during an entire time-period.  

I am transmitting this service change ordinance prior to transmitting the 2012-2013 biennial budget proposal because of the severity of Metro’s financial situation and to provide the Transit Division time to complete the activities required to implement service reductions in February 2012.  The ordinance advises the Executive branch to identify the size of service reductions needed to reestablish a stable and sustainable financial footing for Metro and to offer a plan for phasing in reductions with each service change in the 2012-2013 biennium.  These steps are necessary to assure a financially sound transit system that can be sustained with projected revenues.  However, the potential impacts of service reductions on transit riders, on traffic congestion, and on the region’s economy are unacceptable.  Therefore, I am concurrently proposing ordinances that would enact a Congestion Reduction Plan and Congestion Reduction Charge, which would forestall the need to reduce the Metro system for two years and offer an opportunity for the County to work with legislators and others on a long-term funding solution for transit services.

If you have questions or comments about specific details in this service change ordinance for February 2012, please contact Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, at 206-684-1619, or kevin.desmond@kingcounty.gov, or Victor Obeso, Manager of Service Development, Metro Transit Division, at 206-263-3109, or victor.obeso@kingcounty.gov.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers


ATTN:  Acting Chief of Staff



Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Fred Jarrett, Deputy County Executive, King County Executive Office (KCEO)


Joe Woods, Director, Council Relations, KCEO

Carrie Cihak, Director of Policy and Strategic Initiatives, KCEO


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget

Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)


Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, DOT

Jim Jacobson, Deputy General Manager, Metro Transit Division, DOT

Victor Obeso, Manager, Service Development, Metro Transit Division, DOT


David Hull, Supervisor, Service Planning, Service Development, Metro Transit Division, DOT
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